COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS
SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL
Minutes of South Dublin County Council February 2022 Lucan / Palmerstown / North Clondalkin Area Committee Meeting dealing with Planning, Transportation, Libraries, Economic Development, Performance & Change Management, Corporate, Environment, Water & Drainage, Public Realm, Community and Housing held on Tuesday 22 February 2022


PRESENT
Senior Executive Officer	Laura Leonard, Mary Maguire, Elaine Leech, Brenda Pierce, Sharon Conroy, Neil Hanley, Jennifer Moroney Ward
Senior Planner	Hazel Craigie
Senior Engineer	Gary Walsh, John Hegarty, Leo Magee
Senior Parks Superintendent	Suzanne Furlong
Senior Executive Engineer	Michael McAdam, Caitriona Lambert
Executive Librarian 				Killian Kavanagh
Administrative Officer	Susan Sinclair, Sheila Kelly
Staff Officer					Aoife Brennan
Clerical Officer					Ciara Brennan

OFFICIALS PRESENT
Shane Moynihan
Liona O’Toole
Guss O’ Connell
Madeleine Johansson
Joanna Tuffy
Paul Nicholas Gogarty
Alan Hayes
Vikki Casserly
Derren Ó’Brádaigh



The Cathaoirleach, Councillor Joanna Tuffy , presided


LPNC/72/21/H1 Item ID:74130 - Minutes
Confirmation and Re-affirmation of Minutes of Meeting of January 2022 dealing with business relating to Housing, Community, Transportation, Planning, Economic Development, Libraries, Corporate, Performance & Change Management, Public Realm, Environment and Water & Drainage.
H1 Minutes of January ACM
It was proposed by Councillor D Ó’Brádaigh , seconded by Councillor L O'Toole and RESOLVED: “That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the November and December 2021 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”
LPNC/73/21 - Questions 
It was proposed by Councillor A Hayes, seconded by Councillor G O'Connell and RESOLVED “That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13 that Questions 1-26 be ADOPTED and APPROVED

Libraries & Arts
LPNC/74/21/C1 Item ID:74136 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/75/21/H2 Item ID:74147 – New Works
NEW WORKS (No Business)
LPNC/76/21/H3 Item ID:74154 – News & Events
The following Report was presented by Killian Kavanagh, Executive Librarian
H3(i) Library Events
H3(ii) Library School Project
H3(iii) Library Statistics
Following contributions from Councillors A Hayes, J Tuffy and P Gogarty, Killian Kavanagh, Executive Librarian responded to queries raised and the Report was Noted.
LPNC/77/21/H4 Item ID:74155 – Arts Grants
Application for Arts Grants (No Business)
Economic Development
LPNC/78/21/Q1 Item ID:74254 – Outdoor Markets and Outdoor Entertainment Ballyowen Park
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive if there are any plans for outdoor markets and outdoor entertainment for the spring and summer in Ballyowen Park (aka Balgaddy Park) and if he will make a statement on the matter.
REPLY:
The food and craft market at Corkagh Park took place over 8 weeks in September and October 2021 and was run as a trial. The market was received well by all accounts and worked well where it was located. A review is underway with regard to arranging a similar type of market in 2022.
There are a number of criteria which are used to determine the suitability of a site for a farmers / outdoor market including site location, footfall, parking and toilet facilities, as well as composition and diversity of the market, demand for and pricing of produce and the interaction with surrounding businesses. Insurances are also an issue. In addition, farmers or street markets are very vulnerable to weather conditions, in particular, wet and windy weather. There are no immediate plans to host an outdoor market in Ballyowen (Balgaddy Park).
LPNC/79/21/Q2 Item ID:74255 – Silver Bridge
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive to provide an update on the current standing of the Council's interest in the Silver Bridge, discussions with Fingal County Council on the matter and the next steps being undertaken in relation to it.
REPLY:
Fingal County Council is the custodian of the Silverbridge in Palmerstown and the restoration and future use of the bridge is a matter for Fingal County Council, considering health and safety, financial outlay and ultimate use whilst having regard to significant constraints, in terms of structural constraints, landownership and finance. 
Members received a presentation by CORA Consulting Engineers at the May 2020 ACM where the findings of a feasibility study on the Silverbridge at Palmerstown was given. The conclusion of the presentation was that there was no coherent realisable project into which the bridge could be placed either now or in the near or midterm future from either local authority`s point of view.
In early 2021 Fingal County Council made an application to the Department of Culture, Heritage and the Gaeltacht, for grant assistance under Stream 2 of the Historic Structures Fund 2021. The application was for essential conservation works to protect the Guinness’ Silver’ Bridge which is in Fingal County Council’s ownership.
Fingal County Council were successful in securing €140,000 for works to address stability of the structure. The proposed works will be generally confined to the metal bridge structure and the stone abutment on the northern side. Remaining funding has come from Fingal County Council as the owner of the structure.
Fingal County Council appointed a contractor in late 2021 for enabling works to assist with vegetation clearance on the stone abutments and to create access for inspections. The enabling works including vegetation removal was completed in January 2022. This has allowed the design team to complete their inspections.
Works is ongoing on preparing tender documents which are due to issue in April, 2022. The conservation works are expected to take 9 months to complete. A provision of €1.54m has been allocated for conservation works Fingal County Council 2022- 2024 Capital Programme of Works.
These works will conserve and protect the bridge structure as a landscape feature however public access onto the bridge structure is not currently proposed.
LPNC/80/21/C2 Item ID:74134 – Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/81/21/H5 Item ID:74144 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/82/21/M1 Item ID:74091 – Green Building adjacent to Lucan Sarsfield
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole, Seconded by Councillor J Tuffy 
To ask Chief Executive to report to this committee in regards to the plans for the council owned buildings (Green buildings adjacent to Lucan Sarsfield) and to make Comment as to them been provided for community use.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read:
The buildings referred to in the motion are being assessed by the County Architect in conjunction with the Head of Enterprise with a view to determining a use consistent with and to address enterprise needs in the short term. In the longer term the 12th Lock Masterplan will inform the future use of Council properties in this vicinity.
Following contributions from Councillors L O'Toole, G O'Connell and J Tuffy Laura Leonard Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED. 
LPNC/83/21/M2 Item ID:74300 – Old School House
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
To advise if the Old Schoolhouse building is a consideration of the council given the many requests via various motions to make possible this building into the council ownership.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
As advised by the Chief Executive at the briefing to members last month, the Council has an interest in acquiring the property known as the Old Schoolhouse. Matters are progressing in this regard.
Following contributions from Councillor L O'Toole, Laura Leonard, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
Performance & Change Management
LPNC/84/21/C3 Item ID:74137 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/85/21/H6 Item ID:74148 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
Corporate Support
LPNC/86/21/Q3 Item ID:74231 – Liffey Valley Committee
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell
To ask if contact has been established with Fingal County Council with a view to holding a meeting of the Liffey Valley Committee and that a discussion take place on the membership of the committee.
REPLY:
An invite was sent to Fingal County Council following a March 2021 motion of this committee pertaining to the Silver Bridge and the Liffey Valley Monitoring Committee.  To date no reply has been received.
If this motion is passed a letter outlining the Members' sentiments will issue to Fingal County Council.   The letter will also refer to previous correspondence.
Q3(i) Letter to Fingal CC

LPNC/87/21/C4 Item ID:74133 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/88/21/H7 Item ID:74143 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
Public Realm
LPNC/89/21/Q4 Item ID:74243 – Grass Cutting & Cleaning Schedule 
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty
To ask the Chief Executive to give indicative dates for the grass cutting and cleaning schedule for the green space either side of the laneway beside (Address Provided), as the last time this was tidied before Christmas it was done by local residents and these volunteers are of an advanced age and no longer able to do the work but are worried about litter and rats when the area is left in an untoward state.
REPLY:
The area in question is included in the grass maintenance schedule and will be cut once the grass cutting season commences in March. Cutting will be carried out every 2/3 weeks throughout the cutting season. Any litter present will be removed prior to cutting.
LPNC/90/21/Q5 Item ID:74060 – Waterstown House
Proposed by Councillor Alan Hayes
To ask the manager when work will commence on Waterstown House and if he could outline the scope of the works planned.
20220124_143442
REPLY:
Works will commence on Waterstown House in Q1. The works include the removal of the existing render and repointing the stonework where required. The graffiti on the building will be addressed as part of this process. The work will focus on the south and east elevations of the house that are visible from the park.  The front entrance to the building will also be repaired and secured.
LPNC/91/21/Q6  Item ID:74061 – Waterstown Park
Proposed by Councillor Alan Hayes
To ask the manager if it is planned to refresh any damaged or obscured Perspex covers on the notice boards in Waterstown Park. Picture attached.
20220124_150653
REPLY:
Following an assessment of the noticeboards in Waterstown Park, new Perspex has been ordered for those notice boards where it is required. The replacement Perspex will be installed once it is received from the supplier.
LPNC/92/21/Q7 Item ID:74218 – Sports Pavilion Collinstown Park
Proposed by Councillor M. Johansson
To ask the Chief Executive to provide an update on when the Sports Pavilion Part 8 for Collinstown Park will be published?
REPLY:
In line with SDCC's Sports Pitch Strategy; Sports Pavilions are being provided on a shared basis for several clubs, at locations that have a number of playing pitches that require changing facilities. Pavilions are ideally located in areas with good passive surveillance, with good access to car parking and with good access to the pitch facilities they will serve. 
The following list of pavilions-county wide was agreed by the Council:
1. Dodder Valley Old Bawn
1. Griffeen Valley Park
1. Corkagh Park ORR
1. Tymon Park South
1. Dodder Valley Mt Carmel
1. Griffeen Valley – Arthur Griffith Park
1. Collinstown Park
To date, SDCC have been successful with applications for Sports Capital Grants for five of the above pavilions and SDCC will continue to seek funding for the programme going forward.
In 2019 SDCC applied for and received funding for Collinstown Pavilion in the sum of €225,000. This was not the full amount sought as per the estimated costs, and we applied for a further grant in March 2020 which we have received notification this week (February 2022) was successful in the sum of €230,905. This is very welcome and will be factored into design of the pavilion when that stage is reached.
In relation to programme progress in general: Old Bawn Pavilion is completed. Griffeen Park Pavilion and Corkagh Park Pavilion both have Part 8 approval. Unfortunately, The Single-Operator Framework for the construction of pavilions came to its specified completion date in 2021 and due to market volatility, construction inflation and the need to de-risk the project, the Framework was not extended and is now closed.  Following discussion with the design team, it was agreed to re-tender the construction of Griffeen Valley Pavilion and Corkagh Park Pavilion as the Part 8 approved projects.
Once these projects are substantially progressed and underway; this will release resources to allow us to proceed to the preliminary design work and Part 8 for the Collinstown Park Pavilion and the other funded pavilions. Covid-19 has delayed us somewhat on construction projects so we cannot give any firm commitments on timelines as yet.
SDCC have been in touch with the local club at Collinstown at the initial grant application stage and we will consult with stakeholders during the development and delivery of the design.
LPNC/93/21/Q8 Item ID:74251 – Griffeen Park Pavilion
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive as to what consultation has been undertaken with clubs affected by the temporary loss of dressing rooms pending the construction of the Griffeen Park Pavilion.
REPLY:
Griffeen Park pavilion has received Part 8 planning permission which included a full statutory public consultation. During that process, the council received submissions including from a local sports club; which were responded to. The drawings and information remain available on the council public consultation portal for interested parties.  
As part of the construction of the pavilion the ESB were required to divert an overhead cable. This work was carried out and required the relocation of the existing storage containers. Council officials met with representatives from Ballyowen Celtic on site prior to the relocation to organise moving the existing storage containers to facilitate the new build and agree the new location. The Council will continue to keep the lines of contact open once the construction phase re-starts; if members wish to forward any further queries to us please do so.
LPNC/94/21/Q9 Item ID:74252 – KM Markers Collinstown Park
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive as to the feasibility of installing KM markers in Collinstown Park and if he will make a statement on the matter.
REPLY:
The installation of KM marker posts is generally limited to those parks where there is an active recreational activity taking place. Examples of the type of activity that warrant such marker posts include Park Runs or Slí Na Sláinte routes. In the absence of an active recreational pursuit in Collinstown Park there are no proposals to install marker posts. Should an activity be introduced at a future date the request can be revisited.
LPNC/95/21/Q10 Item ID:74129 – Treeline between Ash Park & Elm Estates
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh
In commending the Council for the comprehensive works recently undertaken on the treeline between Ash Park and Elm estates in Lucan, to now ask the manager if the 9 trees removed as a part of the overall clean-up works will be replanted with new ones?
REPLY:
 Once the tree maintenance work is completed in Ash Park and Elm estates, the area will be inspected, and a tree planting programme will be prepared. This will allow for the rejuvenation of the trees in the area and the ongoing provision of the treeline.
LPNC/96/21/C5 Item ID:74139 - Correspondence
Correspondence(No Business)
LPNC/97/21/H8 Item ID:74150 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/98/21/M3 Item ID:74093 – Greenway 
Proposed by Councillor Joanna Tuffy, Seconded by Councillor  P Gogarty
That the Chief Executive Officer give an update on the greenway that is to be developed as part of the planning permission for the new Cemetery at Esker Hill and when is it hoped that this will be developed and open to the public and is the Council Parks section liaising with the developer on how it will look and if he will make a statement on the matter
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The above greenway is contained within a private development for a cemetery at Esker Hill and is required on foot of a grant of permission. Public Realm advise the Planning Dept on the landscape elements of the proposed Greenway and as part of that process have had a number site meetings with the agent acting on behalf of the developer of the new cemetery at Esker Hill in order to agree details associated with the proposed greenway conditioned as part of the grant of permission of the new cemetery. It is our understanding that the Roads Dept have also met with the developer in relation to the route. Public Realm are awaiting submission of revised landscape drawings.
Following contributions from Councillors J Tuffy and P Gogarty, Suzanne Furlong Senior Parks Superintendent responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
LPNC/99/21/M4 Item ID:73466 – Green Space in Playfields off Newcastle Road
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
To now ask the manager for a clear commitment and timeline to restore the remaining green space (see attached images) to be returned to its original condition after the construction of the multi-function wall in the playing fields off the Newcastle Rd. Despite previous indications for this to occur, and as far back as 2018, the land piece remains as it was. This will enable a suitable space for aspiring and upcoming younger players with AGP FC to train, providing the kids with access to the changing rooms and toilets at the clubhouse.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The multi-functional wall was constructed in the Esker Park section of Griffeen Valley Park as a result of a local public vote as part of the Lucan "300K have your say" Participatory Budgetary Process. This project scored quite highly in the results and SDCC proceeded to consult further with stakeholders in the area; including AGP FC. AGP FC are currently allocated a number of soccer pitches at Griffeen Valley Park for their use under licence. With regards to the green space surrounding the Ball Wall; this area is not a designated pitch nor a training area, and SDCC have not allocated this area to any team for their use. At meetings the club were informed of this and acknowledged this to the council. There is an annual allocation of pitches to clubs who request them for match play, and clubs are advised to contact Public Realm Administration regarding additional pitches for match play if required. The area is considered a general parkland area, which it was prior to the initial works, and is available for the general public to use.
The attached report shows the proposed Phase 2 of works in the Esker Area and these works are proposed as a result of the successful use of the multi-functional wall and how popular it has proven to be with teenagers in particular. The proposals include: an extension of facilities and includes additional basketball hoops which will free up the existing ball wall for other ball games which will be of use to both soccer, handball and GAA players etc. There is also a proposed informal kick about area which may of interest to soccer players, on an informal basis. The proposed works will likely cause some disruption in the immediate area again (as per the photos shown during the last construction stage) as a result of normal construction practices, however the area will be reinstated during the construction period.
IMG_20211214_091706
M4 Teenspace Griffeen Valley Park
Following contributions from Councillors D Ó’Brádaigh and L O'Toole, Suzanne Furlong Senior Parks Superintendent responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED. 
LPNC/100/21/M5 Item ID:74027 – Additional Public Lighting Finnstown Estates
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole, Seconded by Councillor J Tuffy 
This committee request the Chief Executive to assist the residents in all Finnstown estates (Abbey/Priory/Cloisters) to examine and agree to install additional public lighting around the communal areas/open green spaces that are deemed as lacking in adequate lighting.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The Public Realm Section does not normally install public lighting in communal areas/open green spaces in residential estates where there are suitable alternative lit routes available on public footpaths.
A review of the open spaces in Finnstown estate will be carried out to determine if there are any specific permeability routes that warrant lighting which are not already catered for by public footpaths.
Following contributions from Councillor L O'Toole, Leo Magee, Senior Engineer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
LPNC/101/21/M62 Item ID:74162 – Cleansing Litter Picking and Enforcement Blitz
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
That the Council carries out a cleansing, litter picking and enforcement blitz along the public walkways, roadways and verges indicated in the attached map, with a particular focus on clearing embedded dog dirt, tidying up dumped material and litter blown into blackspots and identifying new areas for bins. Notwithstanding that all parts of our county have problems brought to our attention, a considerable number of complaints have come in at the same time in relation to these approach roads to several local schools and a focused approach, along with a visible presence for a period may assist in improving the area for local residents, many of whom do regular clean-ups in their immediate vicinities, but who cannot cover the entire space.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The roads indicated on the attached map are Castle Road from the junction of R113 to Earlsfort Estate and Balgaddy Road from Castle Road to Foxborough roundabout. Both roads are cleaned are part of the Councils Roads Sweeping contract which is currently held by Oxygen. Both roads are classed as main roads and are therefore cleaned monthly. The roads were last cleaned on the week beginning 7th February and are scheduled to be cleaned next on the week beginning 7th March. The cleaning operation includes a litter pick of the grass verges and footpath along the roads.
A review of bin provision in the area was carried out and there are bins located as follows:
1. Castle Road – entrance to Foxdene estate
1. Castle Road – at Ballyowen Park pedestrian entrance opposite the Church of the Devine Mercy
1. Castle Road – at Abbeydale bus stop
1. Balgaddy Road – near junction with Foxborough Road
1. Balgaddy Road – at bus stops between Foxborough Road and R136 (3 bins)
In addition to these Public Realm bins there are 6 bins located at the shops in Ross Court which address litter issues prior to it ending up on Castle Road.
Section 22 of the Litter Pollution Act 1997, as amended (the Act), states that ....."the person in charge of a dog is subject to a fine or prosecution if he/she does not immediately remove any faeces deposited by their dog in certain places, and/or if that person fails to ensure that the dog litter is properly disposed of in a suitable sanitary manner".
The difficulty with enforcement of Section 22 is the requirement for witness testimony, to report that the offence happened and that an identified person is the person in charge of the dog.  The Council continues to encourage residents’ groups and/or individuals to assist the Warden Service in this regard.
SDCC have continued to raise awareness of the issue of Dog fouling and has mounted a number of campaigns on radio, newspapers and on social media in that regard.
The Green Dog Walkers Programme is a non-confrontational, friendly way to change people's attitudes about dog fouling.  It is a community based scheme which volunteers in the community can adopt and promote in their own area.  Members of the public can apply through Social Credits at www.socialcredits.ie 
Volunteers who become Green Dog Walkers are provided with an armband and bone shaped bag dispenser and commit to the following -
1. wear the armband or put the Green Dog Walker collar on their dog when out walking
1. clean up after their dog
1. carry extra dog waste bags
1. be happy to be approached to lend a dog waste bag to those without
1. be a friendly reminder to other dog walkers to clean up after their dogs 
litter and dog poo blitz motion
Following contributions from Councillor P Gogarty, Leo Magee Senior Engineer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.   
LPNC/102/21/M7 Item ID:74234 – Hedging Fonthill Road at St Marks Grove
Proposed by Councillor M. Johansson, Seconded by Councillor J Tuffy 
That the Chief Executive arrange to cut back the hedging and put down rat poison along the Fonthill Rd at St Mark's Grove to combat the rodent problem in the area.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read:  
The hedge along the Fonthill Road at St Mark's Grove is included in the annual hedge cutting programme which runs from October to February each year. The hedge in question will be pruned before the end of February.
An examination of the hedgerow for the presence of rats will be carried out after pruning. If there is evidence of rats present pest control measures will be put in place to address this issue.
Following contributions from Councillor M Johansson, Leo Magee Senior Engineer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
LPNC/103/21/M8 Item ID:74245 – Bridge to Griffeen Valley Park
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly, Seconded by Councillor  S Moynihan 
To call on the manager to replace the bridge at the swimming pool entrance to Griffeen Valley Park in line with the finish of the new complex
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Griffeen Valley Park is currently being examined for Active Travel improvements works, as part of the Canal Loop Greenway. The bridge adjacent to the Swimming Pool is one of the connections that is being considered for an upgrade. Should it be considered beneficial funding will be sought from the NTA to carry out upgrade works.
The following Motion was unanimously Agreed and Moved without Debate 
 LPNC/104/21/M9 Item ID:74057 – Dog Park Vesey Park
Proposed by Councillor Joanna Tuffy, Seconded by Councillor  L O'Toole 
That the Chief Executive Officer consider a dog park for the park, Vesey Park, that can be accessed by the new greenway that is being developed in tandem with the new cemetery at Esker, to be a smaller dog park - look at different models to the bigger one at Griffeen.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
Vesey Park has been examined to determine its suitability for the provision of a dog run. Unfortunately, due to the topography of the park and the unavailability of a suitable site it is not possible to develop a dog run in the park.
Following contributions from Councillors  J Tuffy, L O'Toole and V Casserly, Leo Magee Senior Engineer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
LPNC/105/21/M10 Item ID:74094 – Dog Park at Griffeen Park
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
This committee asks the Chief Executive for an update on the Dog Park extension/enhancements at Griffeen Park  If management could indicate to members if they are considering a dog park for the Adamstown area/new parks, given its expected to have a significant population upon completion of the sdz. Also following my earlier motion passed on the dog park improvements to ask if the agreed 'pictograms' have been sourced
 The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The upgrade of the dog run commenced in early 2021 at the entrance nearest the river Griffeen. Universal access improvements were made at this entrance and new benches and hardstanding were provided. The dog run extension fence works were completed in November/December 2021 and the overall area has been increased in size. A new access path has been provided to the yet to be constructed second entrance opposite Johnsbridge estate. Fabrication of gates for this entrance will commence in Q1 and the access will be completed thereafter. Upgrading the signage will be the final phase of works and pictograms which have yet to be finalised will be included.
The Planning for Airlie Park and Tandy's Lane Park was carried out by the landowners / developers of both those parks in accordance with the Adamstown Strategic Development Zone. Planning permission was granted and the parks do not contain a dog run. Both these parks are funded by LIHAF funds, as per the grants of planning permission. Tandy's Lane Park is now built, and Airlie Park is under construction. These projects, during their construction stage, are being managed by the Planning Dept. There is no funding at present to add in an additional dog run to the parks.
Following contributions from Councillors L O'Toole J Tuffy and G O'Connell, Suzanne Furlong Senior Executive Parks Superintendent responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.  
Environment
LPNC/106/21/Q11 Item ID:74064 – Bottle Recycling Facilities at Aldi Palmerstown
Proposed by Councillor Alan Hayes
Following in from correspondence on February 14th 2020 (see attached) from SDCC to ALDI, has any progress been made in the effort to secure bottle recycling facilities at Aldi Palmerstown.
REPLY:
The Council has no record of any reply having been received from Aldi on this matter.  A reminder has been issued to them, however it is assumed that permission is not forthcoming due to the absence of a reply in the affirmative.
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LPNC/107/21/Q12 Item ID:74213
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh
To ask the manager to provide report in tabular form, detailing the number of abandoned vehicles reported, notices provided to registered owners and action taken to remove said vehicles in the past 12 months. Report to include the estimated overall cost to the Council, monies recovered through prosecution and the number of vehicles that have been correctly disposed of at authorised treatment facilities during the same period.
REPLY:
The information requested for the past 12 months is set out in the table below:
	Description
	Number/Comment

	Number of Vehicles reported to SDCC as abandoned 
	526

	Actions taken to remove said vehicles, including notices to registered owners 
	257 “7 day” letters
102 removal notices
  30 final notices

	Estimated overall cost to the Council
	€5,000.00 approx. (contractor)

	Monies recovered through prosecution
	N/A no prosecutions

	No of vehicles removed by SDCC and correctly disposed of at authorised treatment facilities
	30


Each report received was investigated by the Council's Litter Warden Service. As a result of these investigations, the Council removed a total of 30 cars that were deemed to have been abandoned.
The outcome of the other reports is as follows:
1. 254 cars were either moved after the owner was contacted by the Council or were not at the reported location when investigated
1. 159 cars were in use or being sold/put back on the road by their owner
1. 41 cases were a Garda matter
1. 31 cases related to parking issues
The remaining cases were still under investigation at the end of the year.
There were no prosecutions taken through the courts by the Council in respect of an abandoned vehicle.
LPNC/108/21/Q13 Item ID:74260 – Bottle Bins North Clondalkin
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive for an update on the provision of bottle bins to the Community in North Clondalkin.
REPLY:
As previously reported to this area committee an extensive examination of possible locations for the installation of bottle banks for residents in North Clondalkin was undertaken by South Dublin County Council over recent years as a result of requests submitted by elected members.  This exercise has included the examination of both Council owned lands and privately owned sites, to determine in the first instance if a site is suitable for bring bank provision.  The following list of 14 sites were identified and all deemed to be suitable and went on for further examination.
The following is the list of sites which were examined :
1. Neilstown Shopping Centre,
1. Rowlagh Shopping Centre,
1. Woodford Shopping Centre,
1. Lidl Car park on Nangor Road.
1. Church of the Immaculate Heart of Mary’s parking spaces along Liscarne Road
1. Lay-by on Neilstown Road, adjacent to Harelawn Green
1. Open Space along St Mark's Avenue and Rowlagh Park
1. Open space along Neilstown Road, at the Junction of Neilstown Road and Lucan Newlands Road
1. Knockmitten Youth Community centre
1. Cherrywood shopping centre
1. Cherrywood Villas
1. Tus Nua
1. Bawnogue Church Car park
1. Melrose Estate
However, none of the sites listed have progressed for the following reasons.  In the case of the privately owned sites, the landowners or management companies in control of the land refused to give permission to the Council for provision of a bring bank there.  In the case of the Council owned lands, in accordance with the site selection protocol which is set down in the Community Recycling Strategy it was necessary to carry out a consultation process with all residents living within a 50m radius of the proposed bring bank site.  In each case those residents who were consulted were not in favour of a bring bank being provided at the location proposed.
For the reasons as stated above it has not been possible to proceed with any of the 14 sites which were examined and which were on initial examination considered suitable.  The Council will continue in its efforts to provide additional glass recycling facilities in the North Clondalkin area.
LPNC/109/21/C6 Item ID:74131 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/110/21/H9 Item ID:74145 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/111/21/H10 Item ID:74095 – Litter Management Plan
This Report was presented by Sharon Conroy, Senior Executive Officer
Litter Management Plan Update
H10(i) Litter Management Plan Action Update Jul-Dec 2021
H10(ii) Presentation - Litter Management Plan Feb 2022
Following contributions from Councillors P Gogarty, L O'Toole, D Ó’Brádaigh and J Tuffy, Sharon Conroy Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED. 
LPNC/112/21/M11 Item ID:73788 – Clondalkin Equine Club
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
The Clondalkin Equine Club is a wonderful facility in our community that promotes good animal welfare practice, engagement with marginalised young people, working on the issue of urban horses at a local/national level and horses as a therapeutic and education support. This Committee agrees that the Council provide assistance at board level with the skill set that will enhance the Club as they engage with different stakeholders in order to access multiple funding streams
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
South Dublin County Council have met with the Clondalkin Equine Club and are currently carrying out a review of the club and its funding streams. This is a full review, which will include setting up and providing assistance in areas where it is required ,as part of the review. 
Following contributions from Councillors D Ó’Brádaigh and M Johansson, Sharon Conroy, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED. 
Water & Drainage
LPNC/113/21/C7 Item ID:74141 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/114/21/H11 Item ID:74152 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
Community
LPNC/115/21/C8 Item ID:74132 -Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/116/21/H12 Item ID:74142 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/117/21/H13 Item ID:74156 - Deputations
Deputations for Noting (No Business)
LPNC/118/21/M12 Item ID:74240 – Lucan Leisure Centre
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
That the Chief Executive provides an updated timeframe for the reopening of the refurbished Lucan Leisure Centre, provides clarification as per discussions last September that previous users such as Naíonra Mháirín, Lucan Shotokan Karate club, Newlands Taekwondo-Do Club and White Lotus Yoga, have now been contacted and offered first options for space, or will be imminently, in time to prepare for a September 2022 opening date; and also reaffirms that previously earmarked long-standing clubs with large memberships in need of accommodation, such as Esker Boxing Club, will also be prioritised in any allocation.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The updated timeframe for the opening of Lucan Leisure Campus is summer 2022 following the completion of the construction of the new swimming pool and the appointment of a facility operator. The tender for a new facility operator, which is currently underway, requires that they will use the campus to support local community/sporting groups and schools, including appropriate community access and sports inclusivity. The new operator will also be required to reasonably accommodate local sporting groups in using the facilities, including prior user groups pre-dating the proposed management arrangements and Esker Boxing Club, for whom access under licence to specific areas and facilities within the existing Lucan Leisure Centre facility will be provided.
Following contributions from Councillors P Gogarty, D Ó’Brádaigh & L O'Toole Jennifer Moroney Ward, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
Housing
LPNC/119/21/Q14 Item ID:74264 – Part 5 in Lucan and Adamstown
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole,
To ask Chief Executive to report on the number of Part 5 introduced in Lucan and Adamstown in last 5 years and include projected ones
REPLY:
Detailed in the table below are the number of Part V units delivered in the Lucan and Adamstown areas for the years 2017 - 2021:
	2017
	2018
	2019
	2020
	2021

	51
	2
	56
	35
	49


Part V agreements are in place for another 40 units, located within the Adamstown SDZ.
LPNC/120/21/Q15/0222 Item ID:74253 – Older Peoples Accommodation
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive for a progress update on the construction of older people's accommodation on the Old Lucan Road in Palmerstown.
REPLY:
The Council met with Túath Housing recently regarding the progress on the Old Lucan Road project for four age friendly persons housing. A new project manager has commenced with Túath Housing managing this project and has advised that the tender for Old Lucan Road is a pre-qualified tender and will go out only to the 4 nominated contractors in the coming weeks. Túath Housing will provide an updated programme once the tender assessment has been completed and the Council will meet on a regular basis with Tuath Housing to progress this project. The projected commencement of the scheme is projected for Q3 2022.
LPNC/121/21/Q16 Item ID:74214 – Window and Door Replacements 
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh
To ask the manager for an update on the progress in addressing the backlog of window and door replacements, providing statistical data of applications being assessed and approved and broken down for Lucan, for North Clondalkin and also Palmerstown and timeline of works scheduled.
REPLY:
 As part of previous Windows and Doors, county wide, surveys, approximately 500 units have been identified as priority requiring replacement.  The priority status typically is as a result from original single glazed and or aluminium units still in place (25 year plus) and units damaged beyond repair.  Property surveys are ongoing and additional properties will be added to the list as the need arises.  As part of the 2022 Planned Maintenance Program the following actions is planned
1. Approximately 200-250 properties on the priority list will receive replacement windows and doors in 2022. The initial batch of 50 Properties is being issued to contractors this week.  Approximately 50-60 properties in the Lucan / Palmerstown / North Clondalkin area will be included for replacement throughout 2022.
1. As part of the Energy Efficiency Retrofit Program 2022 Programme, South Dublin County Council will be carrying out replacement of windows and doors as part of the retrofit works. A number of the identified properties have also been listed on the priority list. Final details of the number of properties to be included in the 2022 program has yet to be determined by the Department of Housing, Local Government and Heritage. It is expected approximately 250 properties county wide will be included in this program for 2022, of which, approximately 70 will be in the Lucan / Palmerstown / North Clondalkin area. This is in addition to the 43 properties currently being completed as part of the 2021 works.
1. It should be noted, the delivery of additional units will be limited due to current shortage of qualified window installers that is being experienced nationally across the construction industry.
Housing Maintenance Section wish to advise the elected members a dedicated email address windowsanddoors@sdublincoco.ie  has been set up to receive inspection requests from tenants and Councillors.  Inspections received through the email will be arranged by maintenance staff, to identify to appropriate measures required. Based on the findings of the survey, the windows will either be listed for repair, monitoring or replacement. Due to the volume of properties and requests being made, priority will be given to windows posing danger to human life and property, followed by poor performing units. Where windows do not require urgent replacement, they will be listed as part of a monitoring program.   
LPNC/122/21/C9 Item ID:74135 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/123/21/H14 Item ID:74146 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/124/21/H15 Item ID:74096 – Allocations Report
The following Report was Presented by Neil Hanley, Senior Executive Officer
Allocations Report
	Allocations
	 
	County wide Total   
	Lucan 
Palmerstown
Nth. Clondalkin

	Allocations Total 
	 
	Total 627
	Total 136

	CBL Total
	 
	369
	82

	CBL General
	195
	 
	47

	CBL Homeless
	5
	 
	 

	CBL RAS Fixed Transfer/RAS NTQ
	10
	 
	4

	CBL HAP Transfer
	159
	 
	31

	Homeless/Med Homeless
	 
	131
	28

	Medical
	 
	50
	10

	OAP/Homeless OAP/Other
	 
	77
	16

	Transfers 
	 
	Total 122
	Total 25

	Transfers including medical
	 
	88
	20

	RAS/Landlord Cancelled
	 
	34
	5


Following contributions from Councillor M Johansson, Neil Hanley, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED. 
LPNC/125/21/H16 Item ID:74235 – Anti-Social Behaviour Report
The following Report was Presented by Elaine Leech, Senior Executive Officer
Quarterly Report on Anti-Social Behaviour
The following is a statistical analysis of anti-social behaviour reported to the Council in the Lucan, Palmerstown, North Clondalkin Area Committee area.
	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR REPORTED TO COUNCIL IN THE LUCAN, PALMERSTOWN, NORTH CLONDALKIN ACM AREA

	Incidents
	2020 TOTAL 
	1st Qtr 2021
	2nd Qtr 2021
	3rd Qtr 2021
	4th Qtr 2021
	2021 TOTAL 

	CATEGORY A
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Drugs Activity reported to SDCC
	39
	9
	6
	13
	2
	30

	Criminal Activity reported to SDCC
	1
	2
	2
	0
	1
	5

	Joyriding reported to SDCC
	0
	0
	0
	0
	5
	5

	Violence/intimidation/ harassment reported to SDCC
	35
	4
	3
	5
	0
	12

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	CATEGORY B
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Squatters/illegal occupiers reported to SDCC
	16
	4
	3
	10
	0
	17

	Vandalism reported to SDCC
	21
	3
	6
	5
	5
	19

	Physical condition of property reported to SDCC
	14
	2
	14
	1
	3
	20

	Physical condition of Garden reported to SDCC
	47
	10
	35
	12
	8
	65

	Racism reported to SDCC
	1
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	Vacant House reported to SDCC
	13
	1
	15
	3
	8
	27

	Neighbour Dispute (including parking)reported to SDCC
	21
	5
	5
	0
	0
	10

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	CATEGORY C
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Noise/disturbance reported to SDCC
	63
	18
	8
	4
	2
	32

	Pets/animal nuisance reported to SDCC
	15
	2
	1
	6
	1
	10

	Children Nuisance reported to SDCC
	3
	0
	5
	0
	1
	6

	Selling alcohol
	1
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Incidents reported to SDCC
	290
	60
	103
	59
	36
	258

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Complaints reported to SDCC
	276
	64
	63
	28
	7
	162

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Actions taken by Allocations Support Unit Staff  -     Main actions listed below
	3876
	703
	574
	371
	304
	1952

	
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Housecall / Inspection
	931
	39
	71
	52
	41
	203

	Demand for Possession Section 15 & 17
	10
	0
	1
	0
	 
	1

	Abandonment notice served
	4
	0
	3
	1
	 2
	6

	Surrenders Obtained (including Termination of Tenancy under Section 15)
	16
	5
	8
	5
	 8
	24

	Warnings issued
	101
	15
	46
	22
	20
	103

	Interviews held (formal office and by phone)
	1216
	264
	97
	74
	41
	476

	Pre-Tenancies (includes Group meetings for new developments &following up Tenancy Checks)
	104
	21
	29
	25
	30
	105

	Complaints received by WhatsApp
	 0
	17
	16
	10
	3
	46


Following contributions from Councillor D Ó’Brádaigh the report was Noted.
LPNC/126/21/H17 Item ID:74236 – Quarterly Housing Supply Report
The following Report was presented by Brenda Pierce, Senior Executive Officer
Quarterly Housing Supply report
H17 Housing Supply Report
Following contributions from Councillors M Johansson L O'Toole Alan Hayes G O'Connell, Brenda Pierce, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
LPNC/127/21/M13 Item ID:74239 – Sarsfield Close
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty, Seconded by Councillor J Tuffy 
That the Chief Executive Reports on the Council's further investigations into providing closable gates or doors at Sarsfield Close and making the area around The Square safe, as the antisocial behaviour and intimidation continues by people dealing in and taking drugs and alcohol in the stairwells and entering back gardens; and, given the Gardaí have responded intermittently with some successes, but are not in a position to answer all calls in a timely manner, commits to finally providing protective solutions for the residents of this area, some of whom would be very vulnerable.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The complex was recently surveyed as part of the Council’s energy retro- fit programme and the installation of doors at the entrance to the communal stairways was considered but deemed non-compliant with building regulations.
Additional public lighting was installed giving greater visibility and security to the area in 2021. The Estate Management Officer has recently inspected the side entrances to the rear communal area and have found that all are locked and in working order.
The Estate Management Team have been notified by residents of one incident of anti- social behaviour since the start of year. All instances of anti -social behaviour should first be reported by residents to the Gardaí in Lucan and then the  Estate Management Unit on 01-4149265 or by email estmgt@sdublincoco.ie
Following contributions from Councillors P Gogarty and J Tuffy, Elaine Leech, Senior Executive Officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
Planning
LPNC/128/21/Q17 Item ID:74065 – Shipping Container
Proposed by Councillor Alan Hayes
To ask the manager if the owner of the shipping container at the top of Chapel Lane, Palmerstown village has been identified and the matter regularised or should the container be removed? Previously asked question attached.
REPLY:
The ownership of the container located at the top of Chapel Lane, Palmerstown Village has not been established.
It is regretted that while this issue was highlighted in the past, it seems to have been "permitted" to remain in situ.
A notice is now being attached to the container requesting that it be removed from the public road in accordance with Section 70 of the Roads Act 1993.
Screenshot_20220126-212010_Samsung Internet

LPNC/129/21/Q18 Item ID:74248 – Boundary Breach Mount Andrew and St Edmunds
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive for a progress report on the resolution of the boundary breach between Mount Andrew and St Edmunds.
REPLY:
The location was recently reinspected and it was found that there are 3 breaches in the boundary treatment being used as access points through St. Edmunds and Mount Andrew Estate. 
It was further established that a permeable pathway has not been completed as per conditions of the grant of planning permission, and one of the breaches in the boundary appears to be used as a "temporary" permeable pathway, although not properly constructed.
Enforcement action in relation to the breach of planning permission has been initiated, with a Warning Letter issuing on 25th January 2022 to Glenkerrin Homes. 
The time limit for the recipient of the warning letter to make a submission ends on 27/02/2022 after which the case will be further reviewed.
LPNC/130/21/Q19 Item ID:74256 – Compliance with Planning Condition on construction of SHDs
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive for the number of complaints since January 2021 that have been made regarding compliance with planning conditions about construction SHDs in the Lucan, Palmerstown and North Clondalkin Area, broken down by those still open, those resolved and those that led to a sanction or resultant action and if he will make a statement on the matter.
REPLY:
There is currently no definitive way to pull a comprehensive report on complaints received relating to SHDs in the absence of specific references, however the following has been established for SHDs in the Lucan Palmerstown North/Clondalkin Area :
S8832 - Non-compliance with condition number 19(hours of work) of SHD3ABP-307092-20 – A warning letter issued on 28th October 2021 and a submission was received which was  been referred to the Planning Inspector, and the Enforcement File is still open.
S8640 - Development started without commencement  notice- (SHD3ABP-307092-20) – A warning letter issued on 15th January 2021 and submissions were received and referred on to Planning Inspector. The file was closed on 21st September 2021 as commencement notice was received.
LPNC/131/21/C10 Item ID:74138 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/132/21/H18 Item ID:74149 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/133/21/M14 Item ID:73867 – Draft Plan SEA
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
As we continue to prepare our development plan, the proposed policy/wording below is part of Environmental Assessment/Built Environment study. They relate to reuse of appropriate buildings. This committee requests that the Chief Executive explains the meaning / result of these studies, what the findings mean for the two mentioned policies below.  To also discuss how the Shackleton Mill discussion with Fingal Co Co is progressing. Given the lack of progress for the Liffey Valley Monitoring Committee a long period has lapsed with no collaboration for both councils for some time in this official capacity. NCBH 7 Objective 9 To facilitate the reuse of an appropriate existing building in Lucan and Palmerstown as a tourist amenity and educational/interpretive centre. Potentially Negative Environment Effects (B, LSG, W, CH, LV, MA) Yes NCBH 7 SLO 1 To investigate the potential of collaborating with Fingal County Council for the re-use of Shackleton's Mill as a tourism destination given its location in proximity to Lucan Village. Uncertain Environment Effects (B, W, CH, LV)
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The motion relates to environmental assessments undertaken as part of the Draft Plan to objectives within the Plan and to actions and considerations which may have been taken to date by the Economic Department in relation to the objectives. It should be noted that the objectives relate to the Draft Development Plan which has not been adopted and which will not come into effect until mid-August 2022.
Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA), Appropriate Assessment (AA) and Strategic Flood Risk Assessment (SFRA) has been undertaken for all policies and objectives of the South Dublin County Draft Development Plan 2022-2028 as required by the relevant Directives and legislation.  The outcome of the SEA, AA and SFRA assessments are part of the documentation contained in the suite of documents associated with the Draft Plan, available on the Development Plan website Environmental Reports - SDCC.
The motion relates to the SEA assessment. SEA is carried out for every policy and objective of the Draft Plan as they relate to identified environmental objectives which are set out in the SEA Directive as:
1. Biodiversity (B)
1. Population and Human Health (PHH)
1. Soil (land and geology) (LSG)
1. Water (W)
1. Air and Climate (AC)
1. Cultural Heritage (CH)
1. Landscape (LV)
1. Material Assets (MA)
In relation to NCBH7 SLO 1 the assessment identifies ‘uncertain effects’. The text of the Environmental Report (SEA) indicates that:
Chapter 3: NCBH 7 SLO 1: ‘To investigate the potential of collaborating with Fingal County Council for the re-use of Shackleton’s Mill as a tourism destination given its location in proximity to Lucan Village’. While the intention of the objective is positive, depending on the requirement for works and the nature of those works, such development may have potential for impacts on biodiversity, water, heritage and landscape.
In relation to NCBH 7 Objective 9 (reuse of building) the assessment identifies potential negative effects to a number of environmental objectives.
However, Section 9 of the Environmental Report (SEA) deals with Mitigation and states ‘The mitigation process which is set out in Table 9.1 will ensure that implementation of the Plan will have a neutral to positive impact on the environment as a whole’.  Table 9.1 : Mitigation Measures- List of Protective Policies and Objectives in the Draft Plan sets out the mitigation which is within the Plan through the inclusion of different policies and objectives.
As a result of comprehensive mitigation policy and objectives in the Draft Plan which have been identified by the Environmental Report, the uncertain effects identified for Shackleton Mills (NCBH7 SLO1) and the potential negative effects of the re-use of a building in Lucan (NCBH7 Objective 9), will ensure that negative effects do not occur.
It is also noted in Section 8.2 Environmental Assessment, that a number of the policies and objectives have a potential uncertain effect and a small number have a potentially negative effect. The potentially uncertain and potentially negative policies and objectives will be mitigated using protective policies and objectives included in the Draft Plan. As highlighted above, Chapter 9 Mitigation Measures and Table 9.1 list protective policies and objectives included in the Draft Plan.
The identification of these potential effects will not compromise the implementation of the objectives given that the mitigating policies and objectives in the Plan, when adopted, will ensure that any potential negative impacts will be appropriately mitigated.
Discussion on the Shackleton Mills with Fingal County Council will be a matter for the Economic Department. However, it is noted that this is an objective in the Draft Plan which will not come into effect until August 2022.
Following contributions from Councillor L O'Toole, Hazel Craigie Senior Planner and Laura Leonard, Senior Executive officer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
LPNC/134/21/M15 Item ID:74228 – Local Area Plan for REGN area Cherry Orchard Industrial Estate
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell, Seconded by Councillor  A Hayes
That the Chief Executive give an update as to when it is intended to initiate a Local Area Plan for the REGN area of Cherry Orchard Industrial Estate and will he make a statement on it,
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The western section of Cherry Orchard Industrial Estate was zoned to REGEN in the 2016-2022 Development Plan. The lands comprise approximately 7.7 hectares.
A planning application for 144 apartments on units 64 and 65 of the Industrial Estate is currently with An Bord Pleanála under the SHD process and is due for decision in May 2022, this was recently presented to the ACM as part of the SHD process.
The REGEN zoning objective in the 2016 Development Plan is ‘To facilitate enterprise and/or residential-led regeneration’. As such there is no requirement under the zoning objective for an LAP.  At pre-planning stage, the applicants were advised by the Council that they needed to demonstrate how their development could integrate into the remaining REGEN lands as part of a wider masterplan. However, this is now a matter for the Board.
The prioritisation of LAPs has to take account of areas that are likely to experience large
scale residential or commercial development or regeneration having regard to the availability of resources to prepare them. While it is acknowledged that change will occur over time as a result of the REGEN zoning in this area, its extent is not such that an LAP for the lands can be prioritised on the current work programme.
Following contributions from Councillors G O'Connell, L O'Toole and P Gogarty, Hazel Craigie Senior Planner responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
Transportation
LPNC/135/21/Q20 Item ID:74238 – Lucan Consultations
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty
To ask the Chief Executive why submissions by individuals on a number of consultations such as the Lucan Village Green and Lucan Demesne Works on the portal could clicked open and viewed but then this option was blocked around 27th January on all but a small number of consultations; to clarify that these submissions in their raw (but moderated) state will made available before the closing date so as to restore public confidence in the transparency of the process; and if a statement can be made on the matter.
REPLY:
There has been a lot of public interest in the Lucan Village Green and Main Street Part 8 consultation and this has resulted in a large number of submissions.
Most unusually, a significant number of the people who made submissions included a lot of personal medical information. This issue had never arose previously on such Part 8 consultations.
The administrator of the consultation room temporarily closed the publication of submissions pending advice on how the submissions could be moderated or redacted to ensure that an individual’s personal medical data was not viewable but that the essence of their submission was not impacted. Advice was received, the moderations and redactions made and the submissions were re-opened for viewing on 9th February.
LPNC/136/21/Q21 Item ID:74063 – School Street Project
Proposed by Councillor Alan Hayes
To ask the manager for an update on the School Street project planned for Palmerstown.
REPLY: 
The Council's Consultants are currently developing an options report and preferred option for Scoil Lorcain and St. Brigid's G.N.S., Palmerstown. Once this has been reviewed and approved the Members will be informed on the next steps of the project in March 2022 before contacting the schools for their feedback. 
LPNC/137/21/Q22 Item ID:74237 – Heritage Tops for Lights
Proposed by Councillor Alan Hayes
To ask the Manager for an update on the installation of heritage tops to the four heritage lampposts in Palmerstown Village. Item 9 on the attached document from December ACM 2021.
Palmerstown_TT_report_2021

REPLY:
 We are currently sourcing a suitable fitting and when sourced, we will place an order. Given the specialised nature, the lead time will be at least 8 weeks and possibly longer. 
So, installation will hopefully be carried out in late spring/early summer. 
LPNC/138/21/Q23 Item ID:74247 – New Sign for R148
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan
To ask the Chief Executive for an update as to when the suggested new sign for the gantry on the outbound R148 (showing Palmerstown on the left), mirroring the inbound sign could be erected (pursuant to commitment given in reply to Palmerstown Tidy Towns).
REPLY:
 The Gantry sign is a matter for TII. The proposal was to replicate the exiting 3 panel sign on the Inbound carriageway with an equivalent 3 panel sign of the outbound carriageway.  From top to bottom it will read Straight ahead M50.  Insert new sign Left Kennelsfort Road.  Bottom Sign Right Palmerstown.
The sign is currently being designed. When complete a sign will be purchased and erected as soon as possible
Q23(i) Inbound Signs
Q23(ii( Outbound Signs

LPNC/139/21/Q24 Item ID:74229 – Traffic Survey Kennelsfort Road
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell
To ask the Chief Executive if the results of the traffic survey on Kennelsfort is ready.
REPLY:
The Traffic Count has been completed by an independent Traffic count specialist.  SDCC have been given the results.  The Traffic Section is compiling the results into an easy to understand format for circulation.  Currently, the results are in very heavy data lists that are not very easy to follow.  The data is currently being analysed and a report will be circulated to the members by group email by middle of next week.
LPNC/140/21/Q25 Item ID:73679 – Pedestrian/Cycle Embankment at Esker
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole
To ask Chief Executive to provide a detailed update report regarding  the plans for the pedestrian/cycle embankment plans at Esker (Moy glas/Castle Riada).
REPLY:
Based on representations made, the National Transport Authority (NTA) has agreed to fund the initiation of the Esker Permeability scheme.
NTA funding is on the basis, that the previous Part 8 for the route would be re-considered and re-designed following consultation.
The NTA will not fund the previous Part 8 scheme, as amended and approved at the December 2012 Council meeting.
The funding in this year will cover Consultation, Preliminary design, Planning and detailed design.
If Part 8 planning gets approval in late 2022, then it would be proposed to move to construction in 2023.
LPNC/141/21/Q26 Item ID:74263 – Wall Italian Grounds
Proposed by Councillor L. O'Toole
To ask the Chief Executive for a report on the status of the damaged wall bordering Italian grounds.
REPLY:
A ground investigation report has been received and is currently being reviewed. 
A meeting within the coming month is being arranged with representatives of the Italian Embassy to discuss progressing the repair of this wall. We are eager to see this progressed and would hope that a Project Delivery Plan can be developed in the near future
LPNC/142/21/C11 Item ID:74140 - Correspondence
Correspondence (No Business)
LPNC/143/21/H19 Item ID:74151 – New Works
New Works (No Business)
LPNC/144/21/H20 Item ID:74153 – Declaration of Roads to be Public Roads
Proposed Declaration of Roads to be Public Roads (No Business)
LPNC/145/21/M16 Item ID:73358 – Disused Bus Lane Adamstown
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh, Seconded by Councillor J Tuffy 
That this committee acknowledges the need to address the existence of the decade long disused / redundant bus lane, running 2km along the Adamstown Link Rd and into Adamstown Avenue, breaches statutory road marking regulations, remits conflicting messages to motorists and is compromising pedestrian safety and works to find a resolution with the relevant bodies. In the absence of any planned / scheduled service along this key artery by Dublin Bus, SDCC will implement the appropriate clearly required street parking markings
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read:
An email has been  sent to the NTA on this matter and their response is awaited on the continued need for a Bus Lane at this location. They have also been asked  to assess if there will be a future Bus services along this route. 
It is important to ensure that any change does not hamper future provision of Bus services if they are needed.  The existing constriction to one lane for cars does have a traffic calming effect.  This is indeed safer for pedestrians.  If more road space becomes available the Council is not initially convinced that giving it over to car parking is the right course of action.  Our policy is to limit car numbers to a minimum.  On much of this link the Council fail to see what is the need for additional car parking.  Closer towards Adamstown centre, there ought to be sufficient car parking space designed within the scheme.  Additional car parking would encourage further car numbers.  This is definitely not in alignment with much of the current sustainable transport policies of the NTA and SDCC.
A  further email update on the NTA response to this Motion will be given to the Committee when received.
Following contributions from Councillors D Ó’Brádaigh and L O'Toole, John Hegarty, Senior Engineer responded to queries raised and the Report was NOTED.
LPNC/146/21/M17 Item ID:73737 – Narrow Footpaths
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly, Seconded by Councillor  S Moynihan 
To ask the manager to examine the narrow footpaths on the L5216 to make them safer for pedestrians
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The L5216 (Lucan Newlands Road) has sections of narrow footpaths that would not meet with the current standards. Unfortunately, the road width is narrow and does not provide any opportunity to increase the width.
The only potential solution is to remove a traffic lane which would have a severe impact on vehicle traffic movement on the L55216 and likely result in cars rat running through the neighbouring Esker Lawns estate.
Our Active Travel team are currently looking at this area as part of the Canal Loop project and this should provide improved pedestrian options in the area.
The following Motion was unanimously Agreed and Moved without Debate.
LPNC/147/21/M18 Item ID:74121 – 3.5 Tonne Restriction
Proposed by Councillor G. O'Connell, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
This committee calls on the Chief Executive to implement the following objective and action from the current 2016-2022 CDP before the plan is overtaken by the new plan: "TM5 Objective 2: To protect sensitive areas from inappropriate levels of traffic and in particular the movement of Heavy Goods Vehicles." Action ll arising from Objective 2 "vehicles in excess of 3.5 Tonne will be restricted, except for access, from entering Kennelsfort Road, Wheatfield Road, Palmerstown Avenue, Turret Road, Woodfarm Avenue, Woodfarm Drive, Glenmaroon Road and the Oval, Palmerstown."
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The Traffic Section has complied with objective TM5 Objective 2 in the current Development Plan by implementing the current weight restriction which is in place on Kennelsfort Road.  South Dublin County Council has clarified several times in a number of Motions on this matter, that the way in which weight restrictions were classified changed to Design Gross weight. (carrying capacity)  in line with EU requirements.  This legislation came into force in October 2013.(SI 332 of 2012).  A county wide weight restriction review will be conducted in the next 12 months.  The mentioned roads will be included in that review. 
Following contributions from Councillor G O'Connell, John Hegarty Senior Engineer responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.

LPNC/148/21/M19 Item ID:74241 – Bus Connects C-Spine
Proposed by Councillor P. Gogarty, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
That the Chief Executive writes to Transport for Ireland, the NTA and the Bus Connects team, requesting a formal, detailed, dedicated meeting with the elected members of this Area Committee to discuss the Bus Connects C-Spine and related services; also inviting Dublin Bus, Go Ahead, Council transport officials and members of the relevant SPC; to ask that this meeting be arranged by the end of the first week in April as by then it will be over four months since the launch of the service and there remain multiple serious issues and service deficits that require addressing, many of which need to be outlined in some detail, feedback received in return and firm commitments and timelines given regarding key improvements that need to be made, on behalf of the thousands of bus users we represent.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
A number of questions were raised by the members in the last Motion on this matter.  These queries were put to the NTA and they have responded in the email attached to this Motion.
This Motion requests a meeting with the NTA, Dublin Bus and Go Ahead. The NTA have noted the request and have said that they will return with an answer on this in the coming days. 
M19(ii) Adamstown NTA Email
Following contributions from Councillors  P Gogarty, M Johansson, L O'Toole, Alan Hayes and D Ó’Brádaigh, John Hegarty Senior Engineer responded to queries raised a commitment was given to arrange a meeting with NTA and the Report was NOTED 
LPNC/149/21/M20 Item ID:74250 – Lighting on Pedestrian Walkway
Proposed by Councillor Shane Moynihan, Seconded by Councillor V Casserly
To call on the Chief Executive to provide lighting on the pedestrian walkway between the N4 and St Edmunds Grove, adjacent to St Loman's Hospital.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
 This estate is not currently in our charge. However, we have inspected the location and we note that the existing PL installation is currently live and connected to a private supply. This installation includes three PL columns along the walkway. 
The following Motion was unanimously Agreed and Moved without Debate 
LPNC/150/21/M21 Item ID:73928 – Festive Lights along Main Street Lucan
Proposed by Councillor Derren Ó Brádaigh, Seconded by Councillor  J Tuffy 
That this committee agrees to work with Lucan Festival Committee and local businesses to provision for the installation of festive lights along Main Street Lucan, from the Griffeen River bridge to the roundabout at Lucan Bridge, a distance of roughly 450 metres.
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
 A survey of Main Street to assess the feasibility of the above is currently underway. 
 We would like to support this initiative. However, we currently don't have funding available to deliver festive lighting and as such, unfortunately we will not be able to progress it at this stage. 
Following contributions from Councillors D Ó’Brádaigh and P Gogarty, Caitriona Lamber, Senior Executive Engineer responded to queries raised a commitment was given to provide results of a Visibility Study to the Councillors when completed and the Report was NOTED.   
LPNC/151/21/M22 Item ID:73736 – Historic Pedestrian Tunnel Lucan
Proposed by Councillor V. Casserly, Seconded by Councillor D Ó’Brádaigh 
"That this Area Committee calls on the Chief Executive to examine the feasibility of reopening the historic pedestrian tunnel running from the grounds of the Spa Hotel Lucan through to Lucan Demesne (reportedly blocked-up but not destroyed during construction of the N4 Lucan bypass) so as connect the hotel complex and the Demesne, making it more accessible for visitors."
The following Report from the Chief Executive was Read: 
The project team working on the Lucan Demesne Part 8, currently at public consultation, are aware of that filled in tunnel, as there was reference made to it in some of the records examined as part of the scheme. Those records indicate that the filled in tunnel was not extended when the N4 was widened
It would therefore involve significant construction works and would be very expensive job to deliver, requiring the Transport Infrastructure Ireland (TII) to carry out feasibility studies , assign funding and undertake detailed design.
If this Motion is passed a letter will be issued to the TII seeking their views on the suggestion.
The following Motion was unanimously Agreed and Moved without Debate 

Meeting Ended 17:59

Siniú _______________              Dáta ________________
      An Cathaoirleach  

